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The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Confirmed Minutes of Meeting 35 of The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust, held at the Homai Campus of BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa, on Tuesday 13 June 2017 at 12:35pm.

1  Welcome, attendees, apologies

Chairman Maria Stevens welcomed everyone to the meeting. In particular she welcomed Norma McDonald who has come to work at the Blind Foundation as a qualified braille transcriber from Canada. Maria reviewed evacuation procedures and began the roll call.

	Name
	Appointed by
	Term Expires

	Trustees
	
	

	Rev. Dr Julia Budd
	The Seven
	2018

	Chantelle Griffiths
	Blind Foundation
	2018

	Jenny McFadden
	BLENNZ
	2017

	Wendy Richards
	The Seven
	2017

	Mary Schnackenberg, Secretary/Treasurer
	The Seven
	2017

	Maria Stevens, Chairperson
	Kāpō Māori
	2019

	Vacancy
	Blind Foundation
	2019

	Vacancy
	Parents of Vision Impaired
	2018

	Paula Waby (from 12:57pm)
	Blind Citizens NZ
	2018

	Observers
	
	

	Norma McDonald
	Braille Producer AFP
	

	Apologies
	
	

	Marion Satherley
	The Seven
	2017

	Natalie Stewart
	BLENNZ
	2019


2  Minutes

2.1  Confirmation of Minutes of Meeting 34 held on 14 March 2017.

It was agreed:

That the Minutes of Meeting 34 of The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust held on Tuesday 14 March 2017 be confirmed. (Res. 35-1).

2.2  Matters arising from Minutes not listed elsewhere in the Agenda

No matters were raised.

3  Correspondence 

The Secretary went through the items of correspondence received or sent since the circulation of the Agenda on 2 June 2017. The full Correspondence Schedule is in Attachment A to these Minutes.

It was agreed:

That inwards correspondence be received and outwards correspondence endorsed. (Res. 35-2).

4  Finance 

4.1  Bank transactions and Treasurer's commentary

Bank transactions

The table below shows BANZAT's ASB Bank account transactions since the last meeting. Figures include GST except for international currency transactions which are exempt GST.

	Date
	Description
	Amount

	
	ASB Bank account transactions
	

	14/03/2017
	Opening balance ASB Bank account
	$12,690.63

	19/04/2017
	To Paula Waby, Taxis and one night's accommodation prior to 14 March meeting BANZAT meeting held in Parnell
	$338.40

	28/04/2017
	To Paula Waby, air fares 13 June meeting
	$198.00

	28/04/2017
	To Maria Stevens, air fares BANZAT submission Parliament Select Committee 17 November 2016
	$266.00

	09/05/2017
	Deposit from Inland Revenue, GST refund to 31 March 2017
	+$479.06

	18/05/2017
	Deposit from D R Lucas, on behalf of The St Anne's Trust for the North Shore Sight Impaired, prizes for braille reading competitions for children
	+$3,000.00

	29/05/2017
	To International Council on English Braille, IMT USD 525.00 ICEB 2017 Membership Fees
	$771.38

	31/05/2017
	To International Council on English Braille, Nostro Transfer fee
	$7.17

	01/06/2017
	To Massey University, Julia Budd Palmerston North-Auckland return flights and rental car, meeting 14 March 2017
	$304.07

	01/06/2017
	To A I Comms, admin February-March, two website domains, 14 March lunch
	$639.09

	13/06/2017
	Closing balance ASB Bank account
	$13,645.58

	13/06/2017
	Amount in ASB Bank available for BANZAT general purposes (excluding St Anne's Trust special fund)
	$10,645.58


Commentary – Mary Schnackenberg

I am delighted to report the donation of $3,000.00 from The St Anne's Trust for the North Shore Sight Impaired. BANZAT is a beneficiary of this Trust which is winding up. Jenny McFadden has advised this is for prizes for braille reading competitions for children. Thank you, Jenny, for your work with this trust over many years. The trust has previously donated to BANZAT prize money for these competitions. We will show clearly in our accounts that this is a fund with a designated purpose and therefore the money cannot be spent by BANZAT on any other purpose. In the bank transactions table above is an additional line showing the amount available for BANZAT's general purpose expenditure which excludes the $3,000.

In April I participated in a webinar run by Charities Services about the new performance reports that we must provide each year. While I still have some things to learn, BANZAT is well on the way to fully meeting the new requirements. We have not received any comment, negative or positive, from Charities Services. They are giving charities five years to get up to speed on the new reporting standards. In the meantime they are able to check only some of the thousands of reports that are filed each year.

I was able to load and provide one authorisation for the payment of the 2017 ICEB membership fees in US dollars. The ICEB Treasurer has confirmed our deposit has been received.

Alison Tunley, the Blind Foundation's Finance Manager, who has been reviewing BANZAT's annual accounts, left the Foundation earlier this year. Greg Hurn, the Blind Foundation's Chief Financial Officer, has advised that Alison's successor, nadine Baker, is able to continue to review our annual accounts.

It was resolved:

That the Treasurer's report be received and payments approved.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Julia Budd. (Res. 35-3).

4.2  BANZAT Draft Budget 2017-2018

We have not yet raised the issue of BANZAT's increasing costs with the Blind Foundation. We still need to prepare the case and agree who should meet with the Blind Foundation to discuss it. As we don't have all the necessary figures, this draft budget is prepared on the same basis as last year's budget and excludes costs of running the Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in UEB, or attendance at ICEB Mid-Term Executive Committee meeting in Dublin in April 2018.

The draft budget for 2017-2018 provides for a deficit of -$3,531. This is funded from BANZAT's reserves. Reserves at 30 June 2018 are projected to be $7,183. Please note the reserves now include $3,000 which we can spend only on prizes for braille reading competition for children. So funds available for running the BANZAT itself are $4,183

The draft budget is set out in the next table. Notes to the budget follow the table. All figures exclude GST

	Description
	2016-17 Budget
	2016-17 Actual predicted
	2017-18 Budget

	Reserves brought forward from previous year (1)
	$7,891
	$10,714
	$7,183

	Income
	
	
	

	Grants RNZFB (2)
	$8,300
	$8,300
	$8,300

	Donations (3)
	$0
	$0
	$0

	Braille competition sponsorship (4)
	$0
	$3,000
	$0

	Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in UEB sponsorship (5)
	-
	-
	-

	Governance training (6)
	$500
	$0
	-

	Accreditation application fee (7)
	$100
	$0
	$100

	Accreditation annual renewal (8)
	$100
	$50
	$50

	Total income
	$9,000
	$11,350
	$8,450

	Expenses
	
	
	

	Administration (9)
	$3,750
	$3,750
	$3,750

	Website domain name registration
	$28
	$56
	$56

	Conferences, e.g. ABA (10)
	$2,400
	$0
	$2,400

	Membership fees ICEB (11)
	$870
	$780
	$870

	Travel air fares & taxis (12)
	$2,000
	$2,800
	$3,800

	Braille competition expenses (4)
	$0
	$0
	$0

	Catering and room hire (13)
	$95
	$206
	$105

	Governance training (6)
	$500
	$435
	-

	Website development (14)
	$500
	$500
	-

	Marketing accreditation (15)
	$1,000
	-
	$1,000

	Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in UEB (5)
	-
	-
	-

	Total expenses
	$11,143
	$8,527
	$11,981

	Reserves at end of year (16)
	$6,188
	$10,714
	$7,183


Notes to the Draft Budget 2017-2018

(1) Reserves brought forward from previous year: The figure of $7,891 in the 2016-17 Actual Predicted column is the total retained earnings of $7,891 reported in last year's accounts for the year ending 30 June 2016.

(2) Grants RNZFB: When BANZAT was founded in 2010 we received a commitment from the Blind Foundation to continue with their annual grant of $8,300. There has been no increase in this grant since 2010, although BANZAT expenses to run the Trust are increasing.

(3) Donations: We are not forecasting any donations. Following discussions with our five founding bodies, we have been advised that any additional income will be for specific projects. Projects for the coming year include marketing of accreditation and training for candidates who wish to accredit as braille producers.

(4) Braille competition sponsorship: This is where we would recorded the actual received grant of $3,000 from The St Anne's Trust for the North Shore Sight Impaired. We are not forecasting any further income here, nor are we forecasting expenses.

(5) Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in UEB sponsorship: BANZAT runs the certificate examination each year, but all costs are carried by the Blind Foundation. If the time taken to set the examination, call for participants, prepare the papers in multiple formats, post out the papers, receive and mark the papers and advise candidates of their results is added up, we estimate it takes five hours per candidate. We are not aware that the Blind Foundation has secured additional income to defray this cost. BANZAT is not budgeting for either income or expenditure on the certificate.

(6) Governance training: This was provided by Vincent Naidu of Vincilaw and was most successful. We received no income for this. We are not budgeting for further training in 2017-2018 though we know there will be at least two new trustees.

(7) Accreditation application fee: In Policy 7 Accreditation of Braille Producers Working in New Zealand the accreditation application fee is set at not less than $100.00. No one has yet applied for accreditation in the 2016-2017 year. The 2017-18 budget has been conservatively set at one candidate.

(8) Accreditation annual renewal: In Policy 7 Accreditation of Braille Producers Working in New Zealand the annual renewal fee is set at not less than $50.00. The renewal fee for the one accredited individual producer has been received. The 2017-18 budget is set at one renewal fee.

(9) Administration: The budget continues at 75 hours at $50.00 per hour. This covers the preparation of agendas and minutes, general correspondence, website maintenance, AGM arrangements, fundraising letters, and the Treasurer's role including the preparation of annual accounts and annual reports to Charities Services.

(10) Conferences, e.g. Australian Braille Authority: As part of the routine running of the Trust BANZAT must be represented at the Australian Braille Authority annual meeting by the New Zealand Examiner for the Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in UEB which we jointly administer with the Australian Braille Authority. The Blind Foundation has funded the Examiner's attendance in the past, but that is not a given. BANZAT funded the Examiner's attendance at the 2016 ABA Annual Meeting to enable discussions about possible changes to the examination criteria. The Blind Foundation funded the examiner's attendance at the 2017 Round Table. Because we cannot guarantee the Blind Foundation will fund this, BANZAT must ensure ongoing communications with ABA through this budget provision.

(11) Membership fees ICEB: ICEB fees are USD500.00 per annum. The Treasurer who now resides in Canada has opened an account in US dollars. The fees for the 2017 year of NZD 780.00 have been paid as shown in the 2016-17 Actual Predicted column. Actual expenditure fluctuates each year according to the exchange rate on the day the fee is paid. An increase has been budgeted in the 2018 fees to allow for the NZ dollar to go down against the US dollar.

(12) Travel air fares & taxis: We budget for four return flights and taxis to enable out-of-Auckland trustees to attend meetings. The expenditure reported in the 2015-16 accounts was $3,150. Actual Predicted expenditure for the 2016-2017 budget has been lowered because some trips have been partly or fully funded from other sources when BANZAT meetings have coincided with other work commitments for affected trustees. The 2017-2018 budget has been significantly increased as we cannot reliably predict when other sources can fund trustee travel.

(13) Catering and room hire: This is for AGM costs and other possible expenditure. The 2016-2017 Actual Predicted includes lunch for the March meeting which began at 10:30 and concluded at 3pm.

(14) Website development: This was identified as necessary some four years ago. Work began on redeveloping the website in the current financial year. As the developer believes the test site has been completed, the Actual Predicted expenditure allows for the work to be paid for in the current financial year. No provision is made for website development in the 2017-18 year.

(15) Marketing accreditation: The budget allows for the cost of time to generate emails and phone calls to known organisations that pay for braille transcription.

(16) Reserves at end of year: This budget provides for income of $8,450, expenses of $11,981, and a deficit of -$3,531. Reserves at the end of the year are budgeted at $4,183.

The draft budget was discussed.

Looking at the Blind Foundation grant, it was agreed to prepare a case for an increase.

It was accepted we could reduce expenditure on travel by holding teleconferences. However we were reluctant to do this as at most meetings there is a show and tell about some braille item or device. It was suggested that we might hold a teleconference for the March 2018 meeting, after checking expenditure against budget.

It was resolved:

That the draft budget be adopted, that a case for an increase in the Blind Foundation grant be submitted, and that consideration be given to holding the March 2018 meeting as a teleconference.

Moved: Mary Schnackenberg. Seconded: Maria Stevens. (Res. 35-4).

5  Brainstorming BANZAT Strategy Report Back

From the 14 March Minutes the activities for follow up by trustees were discussed:

•  Digital engagement and communications strategy; Chantelle and Paula. Paula undertook to draft an brief annual plan outlining the audiences we need to engage with and the appropriate platforms. Paula also agreed to provide Chantelle with information about updating the BANZAT Facebook page.

•  ICEB and BANZAT general running costs; Mary; the international commitments are to include consultation with the Australian Braille Authority about the Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille, the ICEB mid-term Executive Committee, and the ICEB General Assembly. This should total about $6,000 per annum.

•  Running costs and likely numbers of the Trans-Tasman Certificate annual examination; Maria and Marion; agreed five hours per candidate for setting, marking, and report writing; average 15 students per annum since 2008.

•  Training programme for the accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand; Mary and Wendy; agreed to revise the training programme and costs of running it.

•  Braille Day & BLENNZ competition; Jenny/Julia/Natalie; coincide with World Literacy Day each year; the 2018 day is on Friday 8 September. Several marketing suggestions were raised. Wendy agreed to discuss possible images with Dylan Kuhtze, designer of the BANZAT logo. The target audience is primary school age children.

6  Trustee appointments

We have written to Karen Stobbs about Jenny McFadden. We also wrote to Sandra Budd seeking the appointment of a successor to lisette Wesseling.

We sent out the call for expressions of interest for three vacancies on BANZAT on 31 May. Applications close with the BANZAT Chair, Maria Stevens, on 30 June.

7  Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille

Maria reported on outcomes of discussions during the May Round Table with Australian colleagues.

Australia's exam results were not as successful as ours, perhaps because New Zealand is able to provide more support to our candidates.

8  Accreditation of braille producers working in New Zealand

Update on distribution of the marketing pamphlet, promotion to potential accreditation candidates, and funding the course to train transcribers to use Duxbury's Swift. Discussed in Section 5 above.

9  BANZAT Code Maintenance Committee

There have been many emails about the apostrophe and single quotes and the most appropriate symbols.

10  International Council on English Braille and Australian Braille Authority

•  Work continues on updating the Guidelines for Technical Material. Possible new symbols are under discussion.

•  A Japanese organisation has been granted permission to translate the UEB Rulebook into Japanese.

•  The ICEB Facebook page and Twitter have about 50 followers each.

•  Ireland will be implementing UEB in all secondary schools from September this year.

11  Revision of Signage guidelines.

The revised guidelines are not yet on the Blind Foundation's website.

12  Website, FaceBook, Twitter, NZ BRL list

There was discussion about the test website. Very positive feedback was received with a request to improve the visual appearance of the Calendar of Events.

Facebook is quiet and the Twitter feed has few followers. The new website has a feature to permit postings of updates to social media.

It was resolved:

That the test BANZAT website be made live, that warm appreciation be conveyed to the developer, Clive Lansink, and that A I Comms be paid $500.00 for its development.

Moved: Julia Budd. Seconded: Jenny McFadden. Carried with abstension from Mary Schnackenberg. (Res. 35-5).

13  Strategic framework for the provision of braille services

There will be another meeting tomorrow where a draft will be further refined.

14  BLENNZ Braille Competition for Learners

It was agreed this will be held in 2018.

15  Braille labels in taxis

The legislation to remove the labels has not yet been passed.

16  Onkyo braille essay competition

Paula said she had not been told that any entries had been received.

17  Proposed braille survey

Maria advised she had heard no news from dianne Rogers.

18  September AGM preparations

The seventh AGM is on Tuesday 5 September 2017 in the Board Room at Awhina House, Blind Foundation, 4 Maunsell Road, Parnell.

The draft invitation list distributed in the Agenda was discussed. It was agreed to send out a general invitation on the website, Facebook, Twitter and the New Zealand Braillists' Discussions list. The invitation should stress the need to RSVP for catering purposes and to ensure we've enough space in the Board Room.

19  Braille Awareness Coordinator.

There was discussion of the Job Description which had been circulated by Maria Stevens that morning. Feedback was provided to Maria.

20  Trustee reports

•  Blind and Low Vision Education Network NZ (BLENNZ): Jenny McFadden, Natalie Stewart.

•  BLENNZ Distance Braille report: Marion Satherley.

•  BLENNZ Music: Wendy Richards. Three students will be attending the upcoming music school in Australia.

•  Blind Citizens NZ: Paula Waby. 2017 Conference will be in Invercargill preceded by a forum on guide dogs.

•  Blind Foundation: Chantelle Griffiths. There is steady interest from new learners of braille who are making strides in their lessons.

•  Kāpō Māori: Maria Stevens.

•  Massey University Postgraduate Diploma in Specialist Teaching Blind and Low Vision: Julia Budd.

•  Parents of Vision Impaired NZ Inc.

It was agreed:

That the above reports be received. (Res. 35-6).

21  New business

Wendy advised that Bill McCann from Dancing Dots has sent her a song he has written about driving in his Google car. She said she would forward this.

A braille newsletter sent out by a Foundation of the Blind office was reported to have very poor quality braille. Maria undertook to follow this up when she receives the newsletter.

22  Schedule of meetings and closure

The meeting dates and venues are listed in Attachment B to these Minutes.

The meeting closed at 2:51pm.

NOTE: These Minutes were confirmed at Meeting 36 on 5 September 2017.

Chairperson Maria Stevens
Date
Attachment A: Correspondence schedule Meeting 35, 13 June 2017

To BANZAT group with Unconfirmed Minutes for Meeting 34 on 14 March 2017, and Confirmed Minutes for Meeting 33 on 1 November 2016.

Income and expenditure:

From Jenny McFadden advising that The St Anne's Trust for the North Shore Sight Impaired has made a one-off grant of $3,000.00 to BANZAT for prizes for braille reading competitions for children;

From Inland Revenue advising the changes to their online services;

From Inland Revenue with Notice of GST Refund;

To and from Rose Wilkinson agreeing Blind Citizens NZ would meet Paula's June accommodation costs and BANZAT would meet air fares and taxi costs;

To and from Greg Hurn re Reviewer of BANZAT accounts with advice that Nadine Baker will be happy to undertake the review;

To and from Treasurer Jen Goulden advising payment of ICEB membership fees and confirming their receipt;

From Charities Services with their blogs;

From Charities Services advertising their free webinars;

See Item 4 above.

Trustee appointments

To Karen Stobbs re appointment of one BLENNZ trustee to BANZAT;

To and from Sandra Budd re appointment of one Blind Foundation trustee to succeed Lisette Wesseling, advising the Braille Awareness Co-ordinator will be appointed to fill the vacancy;

From and to Marion Satherley advising her resignation from BANZAT with effect from the Annual General Meeting on 5 September 2017;

See Item 6 above.

ICEB, ABA and the Round Table:

From Phyllis Landon, forwarded by Maria Stevens, advising that the new subsection 15.1.3 of UEB Rules has passed; this allows the use of the line indicator to mark the breaks between columns when tabular material is presented in a linear format in braille;

From Phyllis Landon, forwarded by Maria Stevens, concerning a survey about the treatment of the apostrophe in UEB;

From and to Leona Holloway checking and amending BANZAT contact details on the ICEB website;

From the Administrator with Round Table - Notice of Annual General Meeting;

From the Round Table seeking members' support for an accessible graphics proposal;

From the Administrator with Round Table Website Members Area updated password;

From the Australian Braille Authority with ABA facebook updates for April and May;

From the Australian Braille Authority forwarded by Maria Stevens with ANZAGG facebook group digest for May 2017;

See Item 10 above.

From MP Sue Moroney forwarded to BANZAT re advocacy to MPs on Land Transport Amendment Bill - Braille signage: see Item 15 above.

From Paula Waby advertising the Onkyo Braille Essay Competition in New Zealand: see Item 16 above.

From Maria Stevens forwarding the job description for the Braille Awareness Coordinator: see Item 19 above.

From Maria Stevens re New resources on SPEVI website.

From and to Alison Newcombe, a teacher aide, enquiring about learning braille, referred to Marion Satherley.

From Paula Waby advising launch in London of the book “Impaired Musicians' Lives and Learning” by David Baker and Lucy Green.

From CNET forwarded by Paula Waby Instant Braille translator can fit in your hand.

From Maria Stevens forwarding ICEVI E-News, April 2017.

Attachment B: Dates

This refers to Item 22 above.

The Braille Authority of New Zealand

Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT)

Dates for the diary

20 October, send out agenda for BANZAT Meeting 38 to be held on 7 November 2017.

24 October, observers who wish to attend Meeting 38 on 7 November are asked to contact the BANZAT Secretary by this date.

7 November 2017, 12:30pm, BANZAT Meeting 38, Homai Campus BLENNZ, 2 McVilly Road, Manurewa.

31 December 2017, BANZAT annual return is due to Charities Services, Department of Internal Affairs, New Zealand Government.

4 January 2018, 4 January 1809, birthday of Louis Braille.

5 May 2018 – 8 May 2018, Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities, Rydges Sydney Central, 28 Albion Street, Surry Hills 2010

Historic dates

1989, The Braille Authority of New Zealand was established.

1994, The Royal New Zealand Foundation for the Blind became an associate member of the Braille Authority of North America. In 2016 BANZAT did not seek ongoing associate membership for financial reasons.

29 November 2005, New Zealand adopted Unified English Braille by unanimous resolution of the Braille Authority of New Zealand.

10 August 2010, Meeting 1 of The Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust (BANZAT).

13 September 2011, Meeting 7, BANZAT first Annual General Meeting.

18 September 2012, Meeting 12, BANZAT second Annual General Meeting.

17 September 2013, Meeting 17, BANZAT third Annual General Meeting and launch of the Hall of Honour.

9 September 2014, Meeting 22, BANZAT Fourth Annual General Meeting.

30 June 2015, the first round of applications closed for accreditation as an individual braille producer working in New Zealand.

8 September 2015, Meeting 27, BANZAT Fifth Annual General Meeting, with announcement of the accreditation framework for braille producers working in New Zealand.

6 September 2016, Meeting 32, BANZAT Sixth Annual General Meeting, with launch of pamphlet “Braille Producer Accreditation Information”.


